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separation.  You did not submit a Page 11 rebuttal statement.   
 
On 5 October 2001, you received non-judicial punishment (NJP) for the wrongful use of a 
controlled substance.  You received the maximum punishment permitted at NJP.  You did not 
appeal your NJP.   
 
On 24 October 2001, your command notified you of administrative separation proceedings by 
reason of misconduct due to drug abuse.  You expressly waived your rights to consult with 
counsel, submit written rebuttal statements, and to request a hearing before an administrative 
separation board.  Ultimately, on 5 December 2001, you were separated from the Marine Corps 
for misconduct with an Other Than Honorable (OTH) discharge characterization and assigned an 
RE-4B reentry code. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to your desire for a discharge upgrade and sole contention that the 
VA determined your military service was honorable for Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) 
purposes and was not a bar to VA benefits.  For purposes of clemency consideration, the Board 
noted you did not provide supporting documentation describing post-service accomplishments, 
or advocacy letters. 
 
Based upon this review, the Board concluded these potentially mitigating factors were 
insufficient to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined that your misconduct, as 
evidenced by your NJP, outweighed these mitigating factors.  Further, the Board did not believe 
that your record was otherwise so meritorious as to deserve a discharge upgrade.  The Board 
concluded that significant negative aspects of your conduct and/or performance greatly 
outweighed any positive aspects of your military record.  The Board determined that illegal drug 
use by a Marine is contrary to Marine Corps core values, renders such Marines unfit for duty, 
and poses an unnecessary risk to the safety of their fellow Marines.  The Board noted that, 
although one’s service is generally characterized at the time of discharge based on performance 
and conduct throughout the entire enlistment, the conduct or performance of duty reflected by 
only a single incident of misconduct may provide the underlying basis for discharge 
characterization.  The Board determined that characterization under OTH conditions is generally 
warranted for misconduct and is appropriate when the basis for separation is the commission of 
an act or acts constituting a significant departure from the conduct expected of a Sailor.  The 
Board determined that the record clearly reflected your misconduct was intentional and willful 
and indicated you were unfit for further service.  The Board also noted that the evidence of 
record did not demonstrate that you were not mentally responsible for your conduct or that you 
should not otherwise be held accountable for your actions.   
 
The Board observed that character of military service is based, in part, on conduct and overall 
trait averages which are computed from marks assigned during periodic evaluations.  Your 
overall active duty trait average in conduct was 3.4.  Marine Corps regulations in place at the 
time of your discharge required a minimum trait average of 4.0 in conduct (proper military 






